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Abstract	

As	 the	 basic	 component	 of	 language,	 vocabulary	 is	 the	 essence	 of	 language	
communication.	However,	a	wider	range	of	English	learners	just	remember	vocabulary	
by	 rote‐learning	 and	 could	not	put	 them	 into	proper	use	 in	 the	 real	 context	 such	 as	
communication	 and	 compositions.	 As	 a	 consequence,	 their	 efficiency	 in	 vocabulary	
learning	 is	still	not	unsatisfactory.	Many	effective	approaches	have	been	proposed	 in	
the	foreign	 language	teaching	field	 so	 as	 to	 enhance	 L2	 learners’	 English	Proficiency.	
This	 thesis	aims	at	exploring	 the	subsystems	of	Lexicology	 for	 the	sake	of	promoting	
learners’	efficiency	of	vocabulary	acquisition.	
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1. Introduction	

At	present,	each	individual	attach	more	importance	to	English	 learning.	We	all	have	 learned	
English	since	primary	school.	However,	 the	English	 level	of	second	 language	 learners	 is	still	
poor.	Generally	speaking,	problems	do	exist	in	current	English	vocabulary	teaching,	especially	
in	 college	 among	 non‐English	 majors.	 In	 college	 English	 instruction,	 teachers	 focus	 on	 the	
grammar	 and	 vocabulary	 size,	 but	 pay	 less	 attention	 to	 depth	 of	 vocabulary	 knowledge.	 In	
addition,	limited	English	class	is	another	main	reason.	As	a	result,	the	learners	could	not	express	
their	 thoughts	 effectively	 in	 writing	 or	 actual	 communication.	 In	 the	 past	 decades,	 many	
scholars	 attached	 great	 importance	 to	 vocabulary	 acquisition	 and	 appropriate	 vocabulary	
acquisition	strategies	for	foreign	language	learners.	However,	literature	review	of	the	breadth	
and	depth	of	vocabulary	have	not	aroused	broad	concern.	In	this	chapter,	a	brief	review	of	L2	
vocabulary	will	be	made,	especially	the	depth	of	vocabulary	knowledge.	The	related	studies	on	
vocabulary	knowledge	are	listed	from	various	aspects,	and	finally	put	forward	the	method	and	
significance	of	L2	vocabulary	acquisition.		

2. The	Definition	of	Lexicology	

The	definition	of	Lexicology	is	controversial	and	it	has	occupied	many	scholars	‘attention	for	a	
long	time	due	to	different	aspects,	backgrounds	in	their	studies.	It	 is	necessary	to	define	the	
basic	elements	of	words	and	vocabulary.	As	an	elusive	concept,	word	needs	instant	reaction.	
Mastering	a	word	is	not	just	acquainted	with	the	written	and	spoken	forms,	literal	meaning	but	
to	 learn	 its	 syntactic	 properties	 and	 then	 to	 have	 the	 ability	 to	 use	 it	 correctly	 in	 various	
situations.	
Schmitt	 (2000)	defined	word	based	on	 the	process	of	 acquisition.	He	held	 that	words	were	
acquired	gradually	through	long‐term	exposures.	Ye	Finishing	(1997)	believed	that	words	were	
those	 smallest	 significant	 symbols	 independently	 applied	 in	 a	 single	 language.	Word	was	 a	
typical	grammatical	unit	appearing	in	different	forms.	Zhang	Wiyot	(2011)	stressed	that,	to	sum	
up,	the	definition	of	a	word	would	include	the	following	points.	“1)	A	minimal	free	form	of	a	
language;2)	a	sound	unity;3)	a	unit	of	meaning;4)	a	form	that	can	function	alone	in	a	sentence.	
A	word	 is	 a	minimal	 free	 form	 of	 language	 that	 has	 a	 given	 sound,	meaning	 and	 syntactic	



International Journal Of Social Science and Education Research Vol.1 No.01 2018              ISSN: 2637-6067                    

71	
	

function.”	It	means	that	words	can	be	defined	from	different	aspects	such	as	written	and	spoken	
language,	 semantics,	 syntactic,	 pragmatics.	 Compared	 to	 the	 definitions	 mentioned	 above,	
different	 linguistic	 dictionaries	 defined	 the	 word	 according	 to	 certain	 dimension.	 Oxford	
Advanced	 Learner’s	 Dictionary	 of	 Current	 English	 with	 Chinese	 Translation	 (1995:1329)	
defined	 the	word	 as	 “sound	 of	 combination	 of	 sounds	 (or	 the	written	 or	 printed	 symbols)	
forming	a	unit	of	the	grammar	or	vocabulary	of	a	language.”	A	general	definition	was	proposed	
but	 it	 ignored	 the	diversity	of	 the	words.	And	 then,	 from	a	new	perspective,	Nation	 (2001)	
presented	three	aspects	of	a	word:	form,	meaning	and	use.		
A	few	definitions	about	word	have	been	presented	according	to	different	studies	with	various	
approaches	and	purposes.	In	this	paper,	the	author	holds	that	the	process	of	mastering	a	word	
is	progressive	with	continuous	exposures.		

3. Vocabulary	Knowledge	

Language	 is	 a	 system	of	 arbitrary	 vocal	 symbols	 used	 for	 human	 communication.	 It	 can	 be	
defined	 as	 a	 means	 of	 verbal	 communication	 with	 instrument,	 social	 and	 conventional	
characteristics.	Learners’	vocabulary	knowledge	has	been	considered	as	the	most	crucial	factor	
in	 language	 competence	 related	 to	 language	proficiency.	However,	 during	 the	past	decades,	
studies	have	been	found	that	there	is	no	accordant	definition	of	vocabulary	knowledge.	
In	recent	years,	two	influential	approaches	about	vocabulary	knowledge	have	aroused	scholars’	
attention.	 The	 one	 is	 named	 “the	 dimensional	 approach”	 and	 the	 other	 one	 called	 “the	
developmental	approach”.	The	former	aims	at	the	pedagogical	objectives.	The	definition	is	from	
various	aspects	of	a	word	based	on	the	classroom	observation.	Cranach	(1942)	firstly	presented	
the	question	“What	is	it	meant	to	know	a	word?”	He	divided	vocabulary	knowledge	into	two	
parts:	 the	 meaning	 of	 a	 word	 and	 the	 levels	 of	 accessibility.	 He	 put	 forwarded	 that	 to	
comprehend	 a	 word	 includes	 five	 parts:	 generalization,	 breadth	 of	 meaning,	 precision	 of	
meaning,	availability,	application.	Although	a	relatively	comprehensive	explanation	has	been	
proposed	 it	 lacks	of	 other	 aspects	of	 vocabulary	knowledge	 (pronunciation,	 spelling,	 origin,	
morph‐syntactic,	variant	and	word	associations).	The	latter	is	an	empirical	approach	according	
to	the	quantitative	and	qualitative	data	collected	from	L2	learners.	However,	the	experiments	
of	this	approach	are	more	controversial	because	of	the	long‐time	and	uncertain	factors	from	
subjects.	So	this	research	will	focus	on	the	dimensional	approach.	
The	next	influential	linguist	is	Richards	who	extends	the	definition	of	vocabulary	knowledge.	
He	was	the	first	one	who	listed	different	kinds	of	vocabulary	knowledge.	Richards	(1976)	held	
that	to	understand	a	word	should	include	these	aspects	called	eight	assumptions:	“the	feature	
of	native	speakers’	vocabulary	knowledge,	association,	syntax,	frequency,	derivation,	register,	
semantic	features	and	polysemy.”	Some	empirical	studies	at	home	and	abroad	are	proceeded	
based	on	 the	 framework	of	 vocabulary	knowledge	presented	by	him.	His	 framework	 firstly	
presents	the	extensive	aspects	of	vocabulary	acquisition	and	it	is	a	significant	breakout	in	the	
study	 of	 the	 depth	 of	 vocabulary	 acquisition.	 Richards’s	 framework	 reflects	 the	 essence	 of	
vocabulary	 acquisition,	 but	 some	 fundamental	 elements	 are	 still	 not	 mentioned	 such	 as	
pronunciation,	collocation,	the	relations	between	these	aspects	of	vocabulary	acquisition,	the	
conditions	of	vocabulary	acquisition	and	so	on.	

4. Conclusion	

Lexicology	means	a	lot	to	vocabulary	learning	and	vocabulary	is	the	essence	of	communication.	
The	poor	vocabulary	competence	exist	generally	among	English	learners.	This	thesis	reviews	
the	subsystems	of	vocabulary	knowledge	which	lays	the	groundwork	for	vocabulary	research.	
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